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                        July/August 2008 

Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ, 
 
This spring has been strange. The weather has changed from cold, chilling rain to record heat within the span of 
a week. Such natural rhythms make us think about the rhythms of our daily world: earthquakes killing 
thousands, governments refusing aid for typhoon victims, rising oil prices creating food shortages, rising prices 
of everything, and just the beginning of suffering for many. Mixed in with this daily news are the occasional 
stories of good things being done and possible new solutions. All in all, like this spring, the rhythms of this 
world feel unpredictable right now, without the reassuring “warmth” that comes when we feel we know what 
will happen tomorrow. 
  
With all these changes, I have been thinking about history, about what previous generations did when they were 
faced with the unknown, an unstable economy, and the daily news filled with hardship and devastation. Not 
long ago, I saw a poster advertising an upcoming “World War II Weekend” to celebrate aviation victories and 
other events of the war. Such events seem to happen a lot since the “Greatest Generation” was recognized. The 
further in time we come from that war, the more we seem to remember it fondly.  
 
Yet, I doubt that the men, women, mothers, fathers, and children felt that the war was glorious, wonderful, and a 
time of celebration. From the many television specials, interviews, and books, we know that they experienced 
that time as one they wished had never happened to them. And, I believe, so it is with all who come face to face 
with challenges and sufferings in their own lifetimes. To borrow a line from J.R.R. Tolkien, in his book The 
Fellowship of the Ring: “…so do all who live to see such times. But that is not for them to decide. All we have 
to decide is what to do with the time that is given to us.”  
 
Tolkien was a very good friend of C.S. Lewis, author of many books on Christian faith and the Narnia 
Chronicles. Both men were of deep faith, and both lived through World War I and World War II. When Tolkien 
was a young man in 1918, which was the end of World War I, only one of his close friends remained alive. And 
yet, both he and Lewis went on to write about and live lives of great faith. The times that had been “given to 
them” encompassed two terrible wars and immense suffering, and they not only survived, but they also created 
a way to understand it for future generations. For them, their choices about what to do with the time given to 
them were rooted in their faith in Christ and in the goodness of God. Perhaps they did not suffer as much as 
some, but they did not pass blithely through, untouched by suffering. They did not always see the way clearly or 
feel calm and confident. They held fast in their belief in goodness, love, and a loving God made known through 
Jesus.  
 
It sounds so simple on paper, just like World War II sounds so glorious to a generation apart. But it is never 
simple or easy when we are living it. So, here we are in the unknown present. Challenges are definitely ahead, 
and the horizon has shadows upon it. What will we do with the time given to us? How will we hold to faith and 
goodness, not only for our sakes and our children’s sakes, but also for the generations to come?     
 
Peace be in you, 
Pastor Kingsley 



 
 
 
 
JULY—THE HEAT IS ON! 
 
The summer is fully upon us. At every turn, the bounty of God’s creation (the birds; greenery and flowers; 
brilliant, blue skies; and big, fluffy clouds) calls to us and induces a feeling of gratitude for being alive. Stay 
present in the moment, drink it all in, and feel it as you go outdoors. July is definitely an “All Things Bright and 
Beautiful” month! 
 
The summer choir sings each Sunday and is open to everyone who would like to sing along with us. Singers 
come and go as they enjoy the summer. Our schedule of services will change in August, but other committees 
will write more about that. 
 
Please join us on Sundays. Grab a stick fan or Spanish accordion fan from the back table and keep cool; the 
big industrial fan will be on as well. We can worship when we’re hot and worship when we’re cold. See you 
there. 
 
      Robert Clooney 
      Director of Ministry of Music 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Adult Christian Education Coming in September! 
 
Beginning in September, First Presbyterian Church will be offering adult Christian education classes on Sunday 
mornings from 9:30 a.m. to 10:15 a.m. If you have wanted to take a Bible study class but can’t seem to fit it in 
during the week, this might be an alternative for you!  
 
Our plan is to offer two different classes on Sundays. One class, over the span of four to six weeks, will have short 
Bible studies. The other class will cover current-events topics that are relevant to us as Christians. We will be open 
to any suggestions (e.g., ideas for guest speakers) from the congregation. 
 
We are currently looking for a volunteer (or volunteers) who is (are) interested in organizing this portion of our 
Christian education program. Teaching is not a requirement, unless you want to! The person or people in this 
position will research ideas for the current events and recruit volunteers to lead the Bible studies. The position 
will also include keeping the congregation updated as to what is coming up next and confirming dates with guest 
speakers or those who intend to lead the classes. 
 
If you are interested in getting involved in this exciting new venture, please call Michele White at 988-0250 or 
email micwhite@warwick.net. 

 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 “A CHURCH STILL BUILDING” 

 
SUPPORT YOUR CHURCH HOME  

2008 CAPITAL CAMPAIGN 
 
The 2008 Operating Budget consists of operating revenues and expenses only, not capital expenses 
needed to maintain and improve our church home and grounds. The Operating Budget consists of 
income and expenses anticipated for the day-to-day operation of the church facilities and programs. 
 
The Finance and Administration Committee has prepared a Capital Budget for prioritized capital 
expenses to maintain and improve our church home and grounds. The plan is to fund the Capital 
Budget through an annual Capital Fund Campaign targeted specifically for need-based projects. 
 
The Finance and Administration Committee and the Property Management Committee will work 
collectively to fund and complete the following 2008 prioritized projects: 
 
2008 Capital Fund Budget 
 

1. Continue church and Fellowship Hall masonry repairs that are needed desperately (the small 
towers on either side of the rear Tiffany window are pulling away from the wall)—approximate 
cost: $18K 

2. Church Park drainage (the Village of Goshen DPW has already asked permission from First 
Presbyterian Church to install a catch basin)—approximate cost: $5K 

3. Repair one church sanctuary window—approximate cost: $2K 
 
The above costs are estimates, and all projects will move forward after several bids are received and 
evaluated. 
 
Our church home needs your financial support for the 2008 Capital Campaign—an amount you agree 
to pledge over and above any 2008 pledge you already made toward our 2008 Operating Budget. 
You can pay the Capital Campaign pledge in periodic increments or in a lump sum between now and 
the end of the year. 
 
Please ponder your 2008 Capital Fund Campaign contribution prayerfully, and complete the 
form below: 
 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

THE FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH CAPITAL FUND CAMPAIGN 
 

“A CHURCH STILL BUILDING” 
  
 I/We intend to contribute a total of $____________ in 2008. 
 
 I/We will be providing it at $_______per ___week or ___month 
 
 Signature Date _____________________ 

 
 



Presbyterian Women’s Association (PW) 
Summer News & Notes 

 
The PW met on Monday, June 2, in Fellowship Hall for an indoor summer potluck picnic. Twenty  
women were in attendance, and there was an abundance of great food. Vice President  
Betty Lobb decorated the table with plants she donated to be given as door prizes. After a lovely  
dinner, we had a short and informative meeting. 
 
Great American Weekend is again upon us. As always, we sell the bagels, hard rolls, coffee, and  
tea in the morning while the vendors are setting up. All help is greatly appreciated, and if you can  
give us an hour or so, please stop down and pitch in. 
 
During the summer, it has been our tradition to have a luncheon instead of a regular meeting.  
This is often done at one of our homes or at the church. The date of this year’s potluck  
luncheon is Saturday, July 26. Please consider joining us. The information will be in the Sunday bulletin. 
 
We will be having the October community dinner on the 11th, so mark your calendar and be available 
for this great event. There are plans to have a church pork supper on October 4, and all help  
will be appreciated.   
 
The plants won at the dinner went to the following women: 
 

 Dorothy Sevcik 
 Kat Colley 
 Barbara Lippert 
 Evelyn Kromm 
 Dorothy Gott 
 Myrna Tucker 

 
Thanks again to Betty—the plants were lovely. Thanks also to President Barbara vonPentz and  
her helpers for setting up and cleaning up. We had a great night of food and fellowship. 

 
Wendy Paffenroth 
PW Secretary 
 
 
 

 
    New Fundraiser—Cookbook 
 
 
A cookbook committee is in the process of being formed. Some research has been done on  
the putting together of a new cookbook, which will be ready to sell at the Great American Weekend in  
2009. Our goal is to make this a “true” church cookbook. We hope that every family, including former 
members, will give at least one favorite recipe. We also would like to gather some recipes from the 
restaurants to which we have gone for fellowship dinners or places in town at which we like to dine. 
 
The first meeting will take place in the fall, and everyone is welcome. In September, we 
will decide on the date of the meeting. If you would like to join the committee, leave your name and 
number with Pat in the office, or see Wendy Paffenroth at coffee 
hour. Please start setting aside those fabulous, tried-and-true, family-favorite recipes.  
Thank you. 

   



   

     PRAYER SHAWL MINISTRY (PSM) 
2008 SUMMER NEWS 

 
The Prayer Shawl Ministry is still in full swing, even though the summer months have many of our 
members a bit busier then ever. Our “hugs” continue to be given away, and the blessings are flowing 
back. We have received many more beautiful and insightful thank-you notes, which are being saved 
in a book for all to see. Remember, we would love to teach you the art of crocheting and how to  
master this skill for life. 
 
A month ago, our shawl ministry submitted information to www.shawlministry.com. This group seems  
to organize prayer shawl ministries; they post prayers, links, and other items of interest on their 
 site. If you go to the site: click on “LINKS,” then click on “NY State,” and you will find our church 
listed under “Goshen, NY.” Shawl groups from all over the United States are listed. We also  
submitted three of the prayers we give out, and if you click on “PRAYERS,” you will see them  
followed by our church name. 
 
Although it isn’t as much fun to work with yarn when the temperatures reach above ninety degrees,  
our need for shawls and baptism blankets continues to grow. The extra shawls and folders for the 
prayers are located in the church. If you would like to give one, stop by the office and our  
wonderful church secretary, Pat, will direct you to them. We simply ask that you leave us some 
information, so we can record it into our journal for the church legacy. 
 
Recently, several neighboring churches have asked about our PSM. We have given packets of 
information to Washingtonville’s Presbyterian Ladies and Good Shepherd Lutheran in Warwick, 
who are also considering starting a ministry. It is lovely that our ministry is reaching out to 
neighboring houses of worship. We wish them well in organizing and starting this wonderful gift-
giving. 
 
Remember, you are always welcome. We have some very experienced teachers who have lots of  
patience, and we are a “fun group.” Please consider stopping by sometime and sitting in to see if you 
might want to take on this cause. We are usually found in the parlor after coffee hour. The blessings 
come back tenfold. God bless each of you. 
 
Wendy Lee Paffenroth  
Journal Keeper, PSM 
 
P.S. The Prayer Shawl Ministry wishes Mary Beth Neely and her husband, Art the happiest of 
       Retirement Florida. Mary Beth…Your mission is to make sure there is a Shawl Ministry in your  
       new church and if not, Organize it… Best of luck from all of us in the parlor. Please keep in touch 
       with the PSM. 
                      



                             
PRAYER CORNER 

 The following members or friends are going through a time in which they have asked for prayer by  the church. 
Please keep the following people in your prayers: 

 
Vince Ahrens    Cynthia Atterbury   Haley Buckley   
Sarah Burrows    Cheryl Campbell and Family  Mary Carr  
Barbara Caruso   Mel Case    Susan Caslick   
Brandy Charles    Grace Cook    Jean Crandall  
Phyllis Cummings   Richard Damiani   Sylvester Damiani     
Bob Dennis    Amy DePew                Joshua DePew            
Everyone serving in the Military  Pat Farley    Steve Fischbein   
Ben Fisher     Mary Fulford    Albert Gabella   
Carole Garling    Luke Garofalo-Wade   Fran Genovese   
The George Family   Ann Graham    Barbara and George Hankins 
Kevin and Sara Hankins   Pete Howell    Walter Jensen   
Jessica     Alan and Glynnis Jorgensen  The Keller Family  
Kim     Evelyn Kingsley    Lyndsay Krutki   
Laura      Marni Lewis    Rick and Betty Lobb  
BA Long    Margaretta Macica   Helen Matthews   
Anita McCarthy    Evelyn Mercado   Jeff Monroe   
Lisa Montalbano   Barbara Morgiewicz               Richard Mudrick and Family 
Eileen Myslinski   Robert Neil    Amy (Thompson) Nguyen  
Janet Oberg    Claire O’Brien    Ann Ott    
Amy Pemberton    Peter     Phil Pines   
Jack and Loretta Richner  Trudi Roach    Robyn   
Dorothy Rose    Kevin Ross    Ted Sandstrom   
Kevin Schuler    Fred Schwarz    Valerie Simonian  
Walter and Louise Spencer  Peggy Srirach    Bill and Jean Strong   
Judy Thompson    Lori Turner and sister   Ashley Wade and Family 
Jean Wade    Eugene Walters                Orra and Dale Wood  
Paul and Phyla Wright    
 
(If you or someone you know would like to be on this list or if you would like to take a name off the list, 
 please call the church office and the name(s) will be included/omitted next month.) 
 

 
 

 
 
  
      

               PER CAPITA ASSESSMENT 
 

Every year the Presbytery of the Hudson Valley charges every member church an assessment according to 
the current active membership. Our recorded active membership number is currently 337 and our assessment 
per member (not per family) for 2008 is $26.00, which is a total of $8,762.00 to be taken from our operating 
budget. Please assist with this expense and write a check for your family assessment and either mail it to the 
church or place it in the Sunday offering plate. Thanks for doing your share. 

 
EXTRA MILE GIVING TREE 

 
Our Extra Mile Giving Tree still stands in the Narthex and continues to be a great source of giving opportunity 
for many of our members and friends. Check out the Giving Tree located on the table by the front entrance and 
make your donation toward a special project of your choice. There are envelopes beneath the tree and can be 
used to either mail back to the church or place in the offering plate. Thanks for you support. 

 



TIDBITS FROM THE TOWER  
 

HAPPY JULY  BIRTHDAYS TO: 
 

3 Lee Bush    20 BA Long 
 Gary Howell     21 Sue Ruckdeschel   

 4 Walter Spencer    22 Luis Figueroa 
    Ed Redfield    25 Ashley Wade         

6 Michele Castellano    Curtis Johnson    
7 Dave Castellano    Jeffrey Bryson     

   9 Shaylin Green    26 John Gruber    
   10 Dorothy Gott     Margaretta Macica    
   11 Steve Neil    27 Pat Schwetje     
   12 Donna Totton    29 Donald Post 
   15 Greg Spencer    30 Michael Thirkield 
   18 Scott Markel    31 Jason Gardellis 
    Shane Bruno     Shannon Roper 
 

HAPPY AUGUST BIRTHDAYS TO: 
   

1 Cheryl Maturana   19 Alan Jorgensen 
2 Craig Shaeffer     Matthew Paul 
5 Joann Kebrdle    21 Joan Howell 
9 Barbara Hankins    Jessica Thirkield 
11       Jean Strong    23 Wendy Bynum-Wade 
13 Jack Richner    26 Alexis Dickover 

    Jean Crandall     Mark Hahn 
15 Dick Ayres    28 Taylor Gati 

Jonathan Laskoski   30 Amber Bartley 
Tyler Csernai     Darlene Bartley 

18 Alan Sproul     Robert Clooney 
 

HAPPY JULY ANNIVERSARIES TO: 
 

   6 Marc and Carol Simpson 
   14 Gary and Beth Laskoski 
    Grover and Barbara vonPentz 
   24 Brendan and Wendy Donohue 
   27 Bob and Laura Pietropaolo 
    

HAPPY AUGUST ANNIVERSARIES TO: 
 

3 Paul and Phyla Wright 
18 Brian and Danielle Diglio 
27 Steve and Donna Neil 

 
If you are also celebrating a special day, we wish you much happiness. 

 
 
 

CONGRATULATIONS TO: 
 

• Chad Matthew Wade and Kristy Lynn Horaz on their engagement while visiting Dublin.  
• Ria Chionchio on her graduation from Goshen High School, Class of 2008. 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 

 
 

No longer will Sunday School volunteers have to miss church! 
 

Having started two worship services in August, one at 8:30 and one at 10:30, in September when 
Sunday school begins it will be in between (from 9:30—10:15) with many educational opportunities 
for all ages!!!  Please consider joining in the fun and signing up to help out with Sunday School!!! 
 
****************************************************************************************** 

Yes!  I am interested in the following: 
Name_______________ Phone_____  e-mail____________ 
 
_____ Sunday School teacher (Team teaching.  Share the responsibility with another 

volunteer and a substitute. Lots of flexibility.)  
  
_____Nursery Helper during Sunday School*** 
 
_____Nursery Helper during the 10:30 Service*** 
 
_____Extended Nursery Helper (Intended for children who have difficulty making it 
  through the church service, Grades K—2. These volunteers will leave with 
  the children following the children’s sermon.  Materials will be available to 
  keep this group entertained*** 
 
_____Substitute teacher  
 
***Note:  Parents of children who use the nursery and/or the extended nursery should understand that 
this is a community nursery where everyone who brings a child will share and rotate the care of the 
children.  
 
Questions?  Please call Beth Laskoski (651-3294) or Susan Pierce (615-1410) 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
The First Presbyterian Church in Goshen, NY, was built in the late 1800s and is a respected place of worship for 
many in the community. It is also recognized as an architectural icon dominating the Church Park Historic 
District. The church has been a home to numerous families, and we all appreciate the elegance and charm of 
this significant structure.  
 
The stone used in the construction of the exterior masonry walls has withstood the tests of time and Mother 
Nature. However, the building envelope system, which consists of a multiple-wythe masonry wall, is being 
compromised by the failing mortar joints. (A singular vertical section of brick masonry, one unit in thickness, is 
referred to as a wythe.) The deteriorated joints are expected for a structure of this age, and deterioration varies 
with exposure conditions. The Brick Institute of America recognizes that a typical masonry structure will 
require maintenance of its mortar joints every twenty-five years.  
 
Preventative maintenance of mortar joints (i.e., repointing) is required to ensure the structure’s longevity and is 
the single most effective way to decrease water entry into the stonework. Repointing is a time-consuming task, 
and the process has not changed with modern construction techniques. It is basically a method performed by 
“hand.” The mortar joints are inspected visually and “sounded” to detect cracked, spalled, and brittle joints. 
Once identified, the outer damaged layers of the failed joints are cut out, removed, and replaced with new 
mortar.  
 
 

 
 
 
Our past visual inspections have identified a concentrated failure of the mortar joints located on the elevated 
portion of the wall behind the chancel. Not readily visible from the ground level, this joint failure was observed 
from an aerial man lift when the box gutters were replaced. This observation identified a substantial movement 
in the masonry walls associated with external corners located above the chancel. It is perceived that the resultant 
forces from the weight of the gable end wall (the vertical triangular portion of the end of the building) and the 
decorative external towers with their wood louvers have allowed the wall to shift outward. At this time, it 
appears that the shift may be stabilized; however, we are attempting to prioritize the repairs and are soliciting 
donations from the congregation. Please note that the deterioration includes loose or missing mortar joints with 
gaps between the mortar and masonry units. These are all signs that can lead to further accelerated deterioration 
of the mortar and stone. This will compromise the stability of the structure. 
 
We have budgeted between $15,000 and $20,000 to address this issue. The use of an aerial man lift to perform 
the repointing will permit a more detailed review of the shift in the stonework and will facilitate the 
development of a course of action to stabilize the structure. 
 



 
 
 
 

MEDITATION GARDEN—SUMMER UPDATE 
 

By the time you read this update, the center section of the columbarium wall will have been erected, and the 
twenty-eight double-niches will have been installed. The nineteen-foot labyrinth will be installed in July. Eighty 
inscribed pavers, along with other garden elements, have been ordered for August arrival and installation.  
 
The Garden Committee has raised over $41,000 (all from donations outside of the operating budget) for the 
garden. We still need approximately $15,000 additional to complete the majority of the project.   
 
Double-niches are currently for sale at the “pre-construction” cost of only $2,500 (until August).  Each 
double-niche is 11¼ inches cubed and allows for either double or single interment. Given the cost of cemetery 
plots and gravestones, this is a remarkable value. After August, the niche cost will be $3,500. 
 
As of this writing, five niches have been purchased, leaving twenty-three left for sale. If you are 
considering…NOW is the time to purchase your niche, as you will be saving $1,000 and helping the garden 
to come to fruition this fall! 
 
Once we have sold fifteen niches on the first columbarium wall, we will have enough funds to erect the second 
columbarium wall (with another twenty-eight niches). After we have sold a total of twenty-five niches, the third 
columbarium wall can be erected. That will allow our church to then sell the remaining fifty-nine niches and 
realize a profit of well over $200,000! 
 
I would like to ask the members of the congregation to please also consider purchasing inscribed memorial 
pavers to honor and remember loved ones. Pavers are only $100 each, and our garden has the ability to 
continuously expand the number of memorial pavers we install. Please spread the word to the community at-
large, too. Remember, this is a non-denominational, memorial meditation space, and it is open to everyone! 
 
As we move into September, the landscaping phase of the garden will begin. Please think about any way you 
can help with this “finishing touch” phase. The Garden Committee is eager and willing to discuss any ideas you 
may have. Just give me a call! 
 
We are working toward a dedication date, which will be during the weekend of October 25 and 26. We will 
continue to provide regular updates on the garden’s progress.  
 
Thanks to everyone who contributes in so many ways to this awesome endeavor! 
 
Peace and love, 
 
Wayne George 
Meditation Garden Chair 
(914) 213-4093 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 

OUR MISSION STATEMENT 
       Confessing Jesus Christ as Lord and Savior, guided and  
        empowered by the Holy Spirit, we shall seek to use our gifts 

                 through worship, ministry, and mission, to gather the Church 
                  in from the world, to continue to nurture one another, to 
                 serve a world still broken, and to exemplify through common 
                 values and purposes Christian discipleship to the greater 
                glory of God. 

 
 

 ELDERS 
 

 
Class of 2009   Class of 2010   Class of 2011 
Bruce Crandall  Loretta Richner  John Bruno   
Bill Keller   Scott Roper   Linda Clark 
Karen Magee   Barbara Skyer  Geri Corey 
Tom McDowell  Doug Wade   Dominick Fontana 
Cathy Wade   Rob Warner   Bill Hodges 
Michele White  Orra Wood   Kathy Stringer    
        

 
Clerk of Session:  Sue Varden 

 
 

    BOARD OF DEACONS 
 

Class of 2009   Class of 2010   Class of 2011 
Richard Ayres  Diana Bowe   David Castellano    
Linda Boardman  Andrea Branson- Snook Jean Crandall   
Carolyn Keller  Deb Hourahan  Patrick Farley 
John Knox   Jon Hourahan  Helen Gardellis 

            Denise Quinn   Lisa Montalbano  Kelly Grob 
Ray Ruckdeschel  Lori Turner   Barbara Lippert 

            John Snook   Cheryl Zis   Ken Skyer 
 
 
 

Moderator of Deacons:         Richard Ayres 
Presbyterian Women: Barbara von Pentz, President 

 
 
 

      STAFF 
 

Robert J. Clooney, Director of the Ministry of Music 
Pat Schwetje, Church Secretary 
Barbara Skyer, Church Treasurer 
Nancy Smith, Financial Secretary 

 
 



1 7/1/2008 11:59 AMUnknown

S M T W T F S
1 2 3 4 5

6 7 8 9 10 11 12
13 14 15 16 17 18 19
20 21 22 23 24 25 26
27 28 29 30 31

July 2008
S M T W T F S

1 2
3 4 5 6 7 8 9

10 11 12 13 14 15 16
17 18 19 20 21 22 23
24 25 26 27 28 29 30
31

August 2008July 2008

Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday
July 1

9:15am Food Pantry Shelving
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

2
12:00pm NA (B)
12:00pm Prayer Circle (P)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)

3
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

4
Holiday

12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

5
Great American Weekend

6
Great American Weekend

8:00am Ecumenical Worship 
Service (Church Park)

7
12:00pm NA (B)
7:30pm RRP Club (FH)

8
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

9
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
7:30pm Committees meet

10
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

11
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

12
9:30am Food Pantry (FH)

12:00pm AA (B)
5:30pm Community Dinner (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

13
10:00am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)
2:00pm Vacation Bible School 

set-up

14
9:00am Vacation Bible School

12:00pm NA (B)

15
9:00am Vacation Bible School
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

16
9:00am Vacation Bible School

12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
8:00pm Mothers and More (B)

17
9:00am Vacation Bible School

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

18
9:00am Vacation Bible School

10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

19
12:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm AA Social Dance (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

20
10:00am Worship Service/Baptism 

(S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

21
12:00pm NA (B)

22
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

23
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)

24
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

25
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
5:00pm Fleming Wedding Rehearsal

(S)
8:00pm AA (FH)

26
12:00pm AA (B)
3:00pm Fleming Wedding (S)
8:00pm AA (B)

27
10:00am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

28
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Lyme Support Group (B)

29
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

30
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)

31
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)
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September 2008August 2008

Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday
August 1

10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

2
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

3
8:30am Worship Service (S)
9:15am Coffee Hour (FH)

10:30am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

4
12:00pm NA (B)
6:15pm Girl Scout Service Unit Mtg.

(FH)

5
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

6
12:00pm NA (B)
12:00pm Prayer Circle (P)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
7:30pm Deacons (P)

7
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

8
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
6:30pm Wedding Rehearsal (S)
8:00pm AA (FH)

9
9:30am Food Pantry (FH)

12:00pm AA (B)
2:00pm Kwiecinski Wedding (S)
5:00pm VonPentz Wedding 

rehearsal (S)
5:30pm Community Dinner (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

10
8:30am Worship Service (S)
9:15am Coffee Hour (FH)

10:30am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)
2:00pm vonPentz/Johnson Wedding 

(S)

11
12:00pm NA (B)

12
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

13
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
7:30pm Committees meet

14
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

15
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

16
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

17
Tower Tie  articles due

8:30am Worship Service (S)
9:15am Coffee Hour (FH)

10:30am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

18
12:00pm NA (B)

19
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

20
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
8:00pm Mothers and More (B)

21
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

22
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

23
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

24
8:30am Worship Service (S)
9:15am Coffee Hour (FH)

10:30am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

25
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Lyme Support Group (B)

26
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

27
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Audubon Society (B)
7:00pm Bible Study (P)
7:30pm Session (P)

28
12:00pm NA (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

29
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

30
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

31
8:30am Worship Service (S)
9:15am Coffee Hour (FH)

10:30am Worship Service (S)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)


